MINUTES OF THE OLEY TOWNSHIP BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

MEETING HELD SEPTEMBER 7, 2022
The regular meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Oley Township Municipal Building by Jeffrey Spatz with Supervisors Mark Hoch and Edwin Pollock in attendance.  Solicitor Kenneth Picardi was also in attendance. The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was observed.

The meeting agenda was posted in the meeting room and the township website prior to the start of the meeting.  No public comment was heard on any of the listed agenda items.

There being no changes to the August 8, 2022 minutes, a motion was made by Mark Hoch and seconded by Edwin Pollock to approve the minutes of the August 8, 2022 meeting as presented.  Jeffrey Spatz – abstained; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock - yes.  Two in favor, one abstained….motion carried.  

The police department report for the month of August 2022 was read indicating 158 calls for the month.  Duane Howard said there is a lot of concern again of the intersection of Oley Turnpike Road and Route 662 with the recent fatality at this site.  Ray Serafin said PennDOT is looking into a possible roundabout in the future at this intersection.

The road department report for the month of August 2022 was read.  A motion was made by Jeffrey Spatz and seconded by Mark Hoch to authorize the hiring of Christopher S. Miller as a part-time as needed non-CDL road employee at the rate of $20.00 per hour.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.  There was discussion to possibly offer to pay some of the Commercial Drivers License (CDL) training costs if they could guarantee to work for us for a certain number of years, it is difficult to find someone to hire that already has a CDL.  Atty. Picardi will research what agreement would be needed to cover this type of situation.  There are three dead trees at the Oley Volunteer Park, received quote from Lee Tree Service in amount of $1,460 to remove these trees.  A motion was made by Jeffrey Spatz and seconded by Edwin Pollock to authorize Lee Tree Service to remove three dead trees at the Oley Volunteer Park at a cost of $1,460.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.  There was discussion of installing a barricade at the back of the Oley Volunteer Park due to illegal activity that has been occurring.  A motion was made by Jeffrey Spatz and seconded by Mark Hoch to barricade the area at the back of the Oley Volunteer Park.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.  It was agreed to schedule a Fall road inspection for November 5, 2022 at 8:00 a.m.  Atty. Picardi researched how to close a portion of Bieber Mill Road, the roadway can be vacated but we would need to talk to all of the property owners that would be affected and there is a whole process including a public hearing before we can vacate a public roadway.  Mr. Spatz directed Duane Howard to provide us with the radius he would need as a truck turnaround for snowplowing and maintenance purposes.

There was no Fire Chief’s report for the month of August 2022.

There was no Ambulance Chief’s report for the month of August 2022.
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The Scott Lutz property located at 41 Moravian School Road is in violation of accumulation of rubbish or garbage and disposal of rubbish, the owner is in a nursing home and they will not take any responsibility of the property and the son who lives there is currently in jail. The Stuart M. Snyder property located at 118 Mill Road is in violation of sanitation, accumulation of rubbish or garbage, disposal of rubbish, and motor vehicles, performing a monthly inspection and owner complied with moving trailers out of the woods.  The Mark & Barbara Akins property located at 14 Dale Drive is in violation of sanitation, accumulation of rubbish & garbage, and disposal of rubbish, owner given time to clean up property.  Notice of violation issued to American Cement Company, Inc. for property located at 1448 Memorial Highway for motor vehicles, owner posted property for the tenant violating the lease and they have thirty days to clean the property.  The VAE, LP property located at 6048 Oley Turnpike Road is in violation of signs, permit application submitted but denied since they will need to submit for HARB review.  Notice of violation issued to Steve A. Swavely for property located at 330 Main Street for sanitation, accumulation of rubbish or garbage, and disposal of rubbish, no report.  Notice of violation issued to Kyle Tobin for property located at 35 Mast Road for outdoor burning, Mr. Tobin was in attendance this evening and indicated he was not burning but it was his neighbor.  Notice of violation issued to Moise & Lissette Goje for property located at 27 Mast Road for outdoor burning, owner cited for having a burn barrel too close to the property line and burning rubbish on the property.  The Mark & Diane Gehringer property located at 675 Old State Road is in violation of signs, cited for signs that are falling apart and no permits for these signs.

Received variance application from Kerwin N. & Corrie D. Mast for property located at 332 Covered Bridge Road from Section 27-403A.(1)(b) which requires single-family dwellings to have a minimum lot area of 40,000 square feet and after the annexation of the parking area the property will have a lot area of approximately 33,000 square feet.  Mr. Hoch asked if the sewage system for the home should fail what would be the options for a replacement system.  Kerwin Mast said they could install a drip system, they could not use the farmland which he owns since it has a conservation easement placed on it.  Atty. Picardi said the church could give the Masts’ an easement on the parking lot area that in the event the septic system fails and there is no other alternative they could place it in the easement area of the parking lot.  Mr. Mast said the church does want the entire parking lot area, he will see what he can work out with the church.  A motion was made by Mark Hoch and seconded by Edwin Pollock to support and have no opposition to the Kerwin N. & Corrie D. Mast variance application from Section 27-403A.(1)(b) which requires single-family dwellings to have a minimum lot area of 40,000 square feet and after the annexation of the parking area to the church the property will have a lot area of approximately 33,000 square feet.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.

Received letter dated August 31, 2022 from HARB recommending that the Board of Supervisors of Oley Township issue a Certificate of Appropriateness to David & Kimberly Beyer for property located at 152 Reider Road to replace prior attached shed which had been 
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attached to lower side of mill (known as Oley Furnace or Lendacki’s Mill) framing to be steel and sheathed in one inch by eight inch oak wood siding board and batten, ag tin roof, two carriage style garage doors, roof line to be slightly modified as per sketch submitted, one man door to have six lights, windows to be six over six to match style and quality of that used in mill. This application was reviewed and discussed.  A motion was made by Jeffrey Spatz and seconded by Edwin Pollock to issue a Certificate of Appropriateness to David & Kimberly Beyer for property located at 152 Reider Road to replace prior attached shed which had been attached to lower side of mill (known as Oley Furnace or Lendacki’s Mill) framing to be steel and sheathed in one inch by eight inch oak wood siding board and batten, ag tin roof, two carriage style garage doors, roof line to be slightly modified as per sketch submitted, one man door to have six lights, windows to be six over six to match style and quality of that used in mill.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.

Incoming communications:


1.  Application received August 19, 2022 from Berks County Bicycle Club requesting permission to hold the Shoo-Fly Invitational Bike Ride on October 1, 2022 from 7:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. beginning and ending at the Oley Fire Company grounds at 26 Jefferson Street. Atty. Picardi reviewed the certificate of insurance and indicated that we should have a copy of the policy endorsement naming Oley Township as additional insured.  A motion was made by Jeffrey Spatz and seconded by Edwin Pollock to allow the Berks County Bicycle Club to hold the Shoo-Fly Invitational Bike Ride on October 1, 2022 as per the designed route in our township subject to receiving a copy of the policy endorsement naming Oley Township as additional insured.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.


2.  Letter dated August 24, 2022 from Oley Fire Company requesting permission to hold the Halloween Parade on October 15, 2022 at 1:00 p.m., requesting that “No Parking” signs be posted along Main Street between Jefferson Street and Water Street from 11:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m., close the eastbound lane of Main Street from Friedensburg Road to Oley Furnace Road at 12:00 p.m. making Main Street one-way heading west, and close the southbound lane of Water Street from Main Street to Lake Road at 12:00 p.m. making Water Street one-way heading north.  A motion was made by Mark Hoch and seconded by Edwin Pollock to grant permission to Oley Fire Company to hold a Halloween Parade on October 15, 2022 at 1:00 p.m. as per their requested route and authorize “No Parking” signs to be posted along Main Street between Jefferson Street and Water Street from 11:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m., close the eastbound lane of Main Street from Friedensburg Road to Oley Furnace Road at 12:00 p.m. making Main Street one-way heading west, and close the southbound lane of Water Street from Main Street to Lake Road at 12:00 p.m. making Water Street one-way heading north.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.
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3.  Letter dated August 29, 2022 from Entech Engineering, Inc. providing us with a municipal notification of planned land development for Chapter 102 permits for the construction of a new water storage tank and requesting the municipality acknowledges that an application has been submitted for review.  A motion was made by Jeffrey Spatz and seconded by Edwin Pollock to authorize the Secretary to complete the Municipal Acknowledgement for Oley Township Municipal Authority for the new water storage tank that the project has been submitted to a reviewing agency and that notification requirements of Act 14 of 1984 and Acts 67, 68, and 127 of 2000 have been satisfied.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.



4.  Application received September 3, 2022 from Breakthrough Challenge requesting permission to hold a fundraising bike ride on September 18, 2022 from 7:30 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. beginning and ending at Daniel Boone Homestead.  Atty. Picardi reviewed the certificate of insurance and indicated that we should have a copy of the policy endorsement naming Oley Township as additional insured.  It was also indicated that they have not provided us with the required $1,000 security deposit to guarantee cleanup.  A motion was made by Jeffrey Spatz and seconded by Mark Hoch to allow the Breakthrough Challenge to hold the Breakthrough Challenge Bike Ride on September 18, 2022 as per the designed route in our township subject to receiving a copy of the policy endorsement naming Oley Township as additional insured and the required $1,000 security deposit to guarantee cleanup.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.

The following bids were received for the Salt Shed Construction Project:
Dutchman Contracting, LLC - $128,496.00

Conestoga Buildings/Construction - $147,781.00

Bertolet Construction, LLC - $148,052.00

Atty. Picardi reviewed all the bid documents and they are all in order.  Norman Ulrich recommends awarding the bid to Dutchman Contracting, LLC.  Mr. Hoch asked where we would obtain the funding for this project.  It was indicated that we would have enough funds in the American Rescue Plan Act account for this project.  A motion was made by Mark Hoch and seconded by Edwin Pollock to award the Salt Shed Construction Project to Dutchman Contracting, LLC in the amount of $128,496.00 with funds to be taken from the American Rescue Plan Act account and authorize LTL Consultants to issue the Notice to Proceed.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.

We are still in the process of reviewing the employee health insurance renewal options, action should be taken prior to our next regular meeting.  It was decided to recess this meeting and reconvene the meeting on September 27, 2022 at 5:00 p.m. for the purpose of reviewing and action on the employee health insurance renewal options.
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Atty. Picardi prepared a resolution for our consideration which would authorize either the Chairman or Vice Chairman to appear at the closing and sign all documents required for the transfer of the Agricultural Conservation Easement on the Trails End Lane property.  A motion was made by Jeffrey Spatz and seconded by Mark Hoch to adopt Resolution #620-22 authorizing the Chairman or Vice-Chairman to appear at the closing and sign all documents required for the transfer of the agricultural conservation easement to the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and the Berks County Agricultural Land Preservation Board.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.


Email received August 11, 2022 from Kenneth Picardi sending us a revised draft of the Oley Township Small Wireless Facilities Ordinance and an annotated copy with highlights and comments of the proposed ordinance from Andrew Campanelli.  Email received September 2, 2022 from Donna DeSanto Ott providing us with a link to the recording of radiologist Dr. Robert Brown talk.  Received from Atty. Picardi another revised draft of this ordinance amendment dated September 6, 2022.  Received letter dated September 7, 2022 from Oley Township Planning Commission recommending to adopt the Zoning Ordinance amendment to provide new definitions and regulations regarding small wireless facilities and amending the existing definitions and regulations for wireless communications facilities as per the draft dated September 6, 2022.  Atty. Picardi explained the major changes made in the most revised draft that is in compliance with Act 50 and protects the health and safety of the township residents.  Donna Ott feels there should be something in the ordinance to require advanced written notice via certified mail to residents within five hundred feet of a proposed installation of a facility.  Atty. Picardi will research whether we could include such a requirement in the ordinance.  A motion was made by Jeffrey Spatz and seconded by Mark Hoch to authorize advertising for a public hearing on October 18, 2022 at 6:00 p.m. for the Zoning Ordinance amendment to provide new definitions and regulations regarding small wireless facilities and amending the existing definitions and regulations for wireless communications facilities.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.


LTL Consultants has completed our MS4 Waiver Renewal Request which will need to be submitted to DEP for their review and approval along with a $500 application fee.  A motion was made by Jeffrey Spatz and seconded by Mark Hoch to authorize the Secretary to execute the MS4 Waiver Renewal Request and approve the $500 application fee to PADEP.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.

Truist is requesting the Chairman and Secretary/Treasurer to execute a signer agreement for the Non-Uniformed Employees Pension Plan which would include email authorizations.  A motion was made by Jeffrey Spatz and seconded by Mark Hoch to authorize the Chairman and Secretary/Treasurer to execute a signer agreement with Truist for the Non-Uniformed Employees Pension Plan.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.
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A motion was made by Mark Hoch and seconded by Edwin Pollock to authorize the Chief Administrative Officer to sign the Worksheet for the 2023 Minimum Municipal Obligation of the Oley Township Non-Uniformed Employees Pension Plan and the 2023 Minimum Municipal Obligation of the Oley Township Police Pension Plan.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.


A motion was made by Mark Hoch and seconded by Edwin Pollock to designate Monday, October 31, 2022 from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. as Halloween Trick-or-Treat night, and close Main Street at Friedensburg Road and Jefferson Street from 6:00 p.m. to 8:30 p.m. and have volunteer personnel man the positions as blockades at Main Street and Friedensburg Road, Main Street and Jefferson Street, and Friedensburg Road and Legion Drive for the purpose of public safety, and post no parking signs on Main Street between Friedensburg Road and Jefferson Street from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.


Any budget items or contribution requests from organization for 2023 will need to be submitted to the Secretary/Treasurer by October 1, 2022 in order to be considered.


Received letter dated September 7, 2022 from Oley Township Planning Commission recommending to consider amendments to the Oley Township Zoning Ordinance to provide certain definitions, permitted uses, and accessory uses, for agritainment and agritourism as per the draft dated August 6, 2022 as prepared by Solicitor Kenneth Picardi.  A motion was made by Mark Hoch and seconded by Edwin Pollock to authorize advertising for a public hearing on October 18, 2022 at 6:00 p.m. for the Zoning Ordinance amendment to provide certain definitions, permitted uses, and accessory uses, for agritainment and agritourism.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.  

The financial report was called for and read.  A motion was made by Edwin Pollock and seconded by Mark Hoch to accept the financial report and pay all the bills and salaries.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock - yes.  All in favor….motion carried.
Mr. Hoch questioned the amount we can collect as the Comcast franchise fee. Atty. Picardi said we could collect up to five percent on the revenues for certain services as the franchise fee but cannot collect on wireless service.  Mr. Hoch said he will reach out to the Comast contact about when they plan to transfer their lines over to the new poles so that the old poles can be removed along Main Street.

Public comment:


1. William Stokes – He resides at 50 Rose Virginia Road and when the school has games on their athletic field people park in front of the fire hydrant at his home, he requests if the curb in front of the fire hydrant could be painted to indicate no parking.  Chief Ray Serafin said 
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the curbs do not have to be painted where a fire hydrant is located but Mr. Stokes should call the police when this happens since the individuals could be cited for this violation.  Mr. Stokes would like a yield sign to be placed at Rhineberry Road and Rose Virginia Road.  Duane Howard will check if such a sign can be placed there or if a traffic study would be required prior to such an installation.


2.  Tyler Spier – How much was the amount of the bid that was awarded for the Salt Shed Project.  The amount was $128,496.00 for Dutchman Contracting, LLC.



3.  Donna Ott – If a portion of Bieber Mill Road would be closed would that eliminate that section of roadway as a walking route.  Mr. Spatz said it would take quite some time until and even if this would happen.  Mr. Hoch does not support the closing of this roadway due to it having a quality bridge located on it.
The next regular meeting will be held Monday, October 10, 2022 at 7:00 P.M.  
A motion was made by Jeffrey Spatz and seconded by Mark Hoch to recess the meeting at 8:43 p.m. and reconvene the meeting on September 27, 2022 at 5:00 p.m.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.
A motion was made by Mark Hoch and seconded by Jeffrey Spatz to reconvene the meeting from September 7, 2022 on September 27, 2022 at 5:06 p.m.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.

The renewal options for our employee healthcare program were reviewed and discussed.  A motion was made by Mark Hoch and seconded by Edwin Pollock to keep the employee healthcare program with Capital Blue Cross Gold PPO Choice $3,000.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.  Action will be taken at our next regular meeting as to the amount of the deductible that employees would be responsible to pay.

A motion was made by Mark Hoch and seconded by Edwin Pollock to adjourn the meeting at 5:25 p.m.  Jeffrey Spatz – yes; Mark Hoch – yes; Edwin Pollock – yes.  All in favor….motion carried.

Respectfully submitted,
____________________________                            
Shirley M. Moyer

Secretary/Treasurer
Cc: J. Spatz
      M. Hoch

      E. Pollock

      K. Picardi
      D. Allebach

      N. Ulrich

